

# INDIVIDUAL CLIENTS GROUP NEWSLETTER

Spring 2018

## Tax and Estate Planning Update

On December 22, 2017, President Trump signed the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act. This Tax and Estate Planning Update focuses on the federal estate tax changes and touches on other aspects of federal and state tax law which may affect your estate plan.

#### Federal and Connecticut Estate Tax

The federal estate tax exemption for the 2018 tax year is approximately \$11.2 million. If a decedent's taxable estate exceeds this amount, the excess will be taxed at a flat rate of 40%. For married couples the exemption can total approximately \$22.4 million in 2018, because the option of "portability" can be elected at the first death to transfer any unused portion of the deceased spouse's exemption to the surviving spouse.

As noted in our December newsletter, the Connecticut estate tax exemption for 2018 is \$2.6 million. The Connecticut estate tax exemption will rise to \$3.6 million in 2019, and current law will raise the state exemption to match the federal exemption in 2020. (The Connecticut law was passed before the federal exemption was so substantially increased in December, so the legislature may revisit the 2020 state exemption.)

#### Formula clauses

Clients who have not recently reviewed their estate planning documents should consider what effect the shifting federal and state estate tax laws have on the disposition of their assets, particularly when the documents include a "formula clause." A formula clause in a will or trust agreement is language that determines how assets will be divided at death. It is generally used for married clients, but formula clauses can also be used in other instances, such as gifts to charities or lifetime trusts for children.

A common formula clause funds a residuary trust (also known as a credit shelter trust) for the benefit of the spouse and descendants with the maximum amount that can pass free of state and federal estate tax, and then directs the trustee to distribute the balance to the surviving spouse. The amount passing to this trust increases as the Connecticut estate tax exemption increases. This can result in nothing passing to the spouse outright, which may not be what the decedent intended. In addition, some estate plans pass the amount that is not subject to state and federal estate tax directly to children or grandchildren, with the balance passing to the spouse outright or in trust. Under these scenarios, the surviving spouse could be disinherited altogether unless the documents are revised to address the new estate tax laws.

In particular, formula clauses in estate planning documents that have not been amended since 2006 can have significant unintended consequences, because up to \$11.2 million could be allocated to the residuary trust before any property is allocated to a marital trust for the spouse's benefit or distributed outright to the surviving spouse or to a charity.

#### **Section 529 Plans**

The new federal law expands qualified tuition programs, also known as "Section 529 plans." Effective January 1, 2018, qualified expenses include tuition at an elementary or secondary public, private, or religious school, up to a maximum of \$10,000 per year.

## Changes to the "Kiddie" Tax

The new federal law changes the income tax rates that apply to the unearned income of a child. Prior to January 1, 2018, unearned income of a child in excess of \$2,100 was taxed at the higher of the child's tax rate or the parent's tax rate. Effective January 1, 2018, the new income tax rates are:

Up to \$2,550: 10% \$2,550 to \$9,150: 24% \$9,150 to \$12,500: 35% Over \$12,500: 37%

### Next steps

If you would like to know how the new tax rules affect your estate plan, or if you think it is time to have your documents reviewed, please contact us. We recommend that you review your estate planning documents at least every five years, and more frequently when you have significant assets that are affected by the tax law changes or you have a change in family circumstances that could affect your plan.

The Reid and Riege Individual Clients Group Newsletter is a publication of Reid and Riege, P.C. ©2018 Reid and Riege, P.C. - All Rights Reserved. This Newsletter was written by John Paul Callahan, an attorney in the Individual Clients Practice Area at Reid and Riege, P.C., and is designed to provide clients and others with information on recent developments which may be of interest or helpful to them.

Readers are urged not to act on this information without consultation with their counsel. We carefully customize estate plans to our clients' individual circumstances and personal objectives.

Greg R. Barringer	(203) 401-6144	gbarringer@rrlawpc.com
John Paul Callahan	(860) 240-1069	jcallahan@rrlawpc.com
John R. Ivimey	(860) 240-1062	jivimey@rrlawpc.com
Frederick J. Mullen Jr.	(860) 240-1048	fmullen@rrlawpc.com
Barbara A. Taylor	(860) 240-1033	btaylor@rrlawpc.com

For other information regarding Reid and Riege, P.C., please visit our website at www.rrlawpc.com or contact us at Reid and Riege, P.C., One Financial Plaza, Hartford, CT 06103, or 234 Church Street, New Haven, CT 06510.

The foregoing has been prepared for the general information of clients and friends of Reid and Riege, P.C., and is intended to be for discussion purposes only. It is not intended and should not be construed to provide any legal advice with respect to any specific matter and should not be acted upon without engaging professional counsel. It is not intended, and the receipt does not constitute, an attorney-client relationship between sender and receiver. If you have any questions or require any further information regarding this information or other related matters, please direct your inquiry to any lawyer listed above or contact a member of the firm.

HARTFORD NEW HAVEN WEST HARTFORD